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         View from the Chair   
                By Jim Plouffe, Chapter Chair 

 
Itôs been one year; one year since I accepted the position as Chapter Chair for the Chapter.  It is 

the ultimate of volunteer positions, in this type of club.  While some volunteers give up a Saturday 

here or there and some volunteers lead a hike or a bike or a paddle, once in a while, this position, 

as Chapter Chair, has me running regular meetings, planning club wide events, coordinating 

weekend events, attending other meetings, annual dinners, retreats, and many other things that 

take up time.  The work as a Chapter Chair goes beyond these ñtime takingò events and includes 

the time it takes to prepare agendas, write articles, and collect paperwork and other less noticeable 

but important tasks that take place behind the scenes. I tell you this, not to pat myself on the back, 

because I donôt really need the pat on the back.  I enjoy doing this type of work and find it 

rewarding just to see that I can make a difference in my microcosm. 

 

I have told you this because last night I sat in a room with ñmyò Executive Board and conducted a meeting that will hopefully bring 

this Chapter forward in the year 2012.  At this meeting, I was looking around and realized that for every minute I spend planning, 

executing and attending my meetings and events, the people in front of me, acting in their volunteer capacity, spent an equal amount 

of time doing their best to try and achieve the same goals and intentions that I strive to accomplish. 

 

In the first sentence of the previous paragraph, I put quotation marks around the word ñmyò because I want to point out that while a 

Chapter Chair is the chief executive of the Chapter, the board is actually run by the other volunteers who make up the Executive 

Board.  Their work in creating events and programs, attending meetings, publishing newsletters, planning hikes, bikes and paddles, 

running pot-luck dinners and similar events, actually makes this Chapter work, and work efficiently at that.  So, I would argue, it isnôt 

ñmyò Executive Board, but rather, I am ñtheirò Chair.  Without them, this chapter wouldnôt be successful and hence I wouldnôt be. 

 

This has been a long and drawn out way to say Thank You to the SEM Executive Board that I worked with for the past year and an 

advance Thank You to the new SEM Executive Board that assembled last night.  Thank You. 

 

Our Executive Board Meetings are open to anyone who wishes to attend.  Our next meeting will be held at the Bourne Community  

     Center on March 14, 2012 and you are welcome to attend.  We usually meet at 6:00 PM for a bite to eat and officially start the  

                meeting at 6:30 PM.  Contact me at Chair@amcsem.org and Iôll add you to our e-mail list for board notifications. 

 

 

DID YOU SEE OUR BRAND NEW WEBSITE!  WWW.AMCSEM.ORG  
 

The Breeze is now totally electronic!     Itôs now the ñe-Breezeò ! 

 
Access the ñMember Centerò to sign up to receive the e-Breeze by e-mail: 

From our own SEM web site: www.amcsem.org (lower right) 

From the AMC web site: www.outdoors.org (upper right) 

By phone: 800-372-1758 Monday-Friday from 9-5:00 Eastern Time 

By mail: AMC Main Office, 5 Joy Street, Boston, MA 02108 

 

OR get a copy on our website at www.amcsem.org. Click on ñBreeze Newslettersò on the left. 
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NOTICES 
Regular Meetings: 
SEM Executive Board 
 March 14, 6:30pm 

 (contact chair@amcsem.org for more info) 

Hike Planning Meetings (6:30pm 1
st
 Wednesday quarterly) 

 (Dec 7, Mar 7, Jun 6, Sep 5) 

 (contact hikingchair@amcsem.org for more info) 
 

Where to find activities (hikes, bikes, paddles, etc.) 
1. The Breeze - arrives by email 

2. AMC Outdoors - arrives by snailmail 

3. Online trip listings 

4. Sign up for short notice trip listings at www.amcsem.org 
 

Pix and Article Submissions  
We encourage SEM members to submit articles and photos for 

both The Breeze and our website. Materials for publication 

will be edited for content and to fit available space. Please 

send to communicationschair@amcsem.org. 

 

January Breeze Deadlines: Dec. 7 trips; Dec. 15 articles/pix  
 

SEM Non-members  
Not an SEM chapter member? Want the Breeze? Contact the 

Member Center and set your preferences.  Or get a copy at our 

website at www.amcsem.org. 
 

Volunteers needed! 
Curious about the inner workings of your chapter? Volunteer 

for the Executive Board! Have technical skills? Volunteer for 

our website! Have writing/editing skills? Volunteer for the 

Breeze! Like kids? Volunteer for CYP! Want to get out more? 

Volunteer to lead a hike, bike, or paddle! We have lots of 

volunteer positions open! Please contact chair@amcsem.org if 

you'd like to get more involved with the chapter.  
 

Find us on Facebook   *  Follow us on Twitter 

CHAPTER WEBSITE: www.amcsem.org 

 
AMC ACTIVITY PARTICIPATION POLICY  
AMC encourages involvement in its mission and activities through its 

membership, programs, policies, and procedures.  Our goal is to be a 

community that is comfortable, inviting, and accessible for people of any age, 
gender, race, religion, ethnicity, ability, sexual orientation, or socioeconomic 

status. Some AMC programs are designed for a certain age range of members 

or for a special activity or topic.  However, any person who meets the 

minimum qualifications (age, skills, experience, fitness) established by the trip 

leader(s) for an activity is eligible to attend, if space is available. Individuals 

under 18 must be accompanied by a responsible adult. All participants in 
AMC activities are required to sign the AMC waiver form provided by the 

leader. Preview the waiver at: amcsem.org, Forms. 

 
The Southeast Breeze, the newsletter of the Southeastern Massachusetts 
Chapter (SEM) of the Appalachian Mountain Club (AMC), is published 4 

times a year. Editor: Cheryl Lathrop, Asst. Editors: Ann McSweeney, 

Proofreader: Kate Patrolia. Change of Address to AMC, 5 Joy St., Boston, 
MA 02108, 800.372.1758, or www.outdoors.org/membercenter 

2012 Executive Board &  Committee Chairs 

 
Chapter Chair  chair@amcsem.org 
  Jim Plouffe,  508-562-0051 

Vice Chapter Chair  vicechair@amcsem.org 

  Luther Wallis, 508-923-1935  

Treasurer   treasurer@amcsem.org 
  Patty Rottmeier 

Secretary    secretary@amcsem.org 

  Karen Singleton, 508-730-7701 
Past Chapter Chair pastchapterchair@amcsem.org 

  Wayne Anderson 
------------------------- 

Biking   bikingchair@amcsem.org  

  Open 
Biking (Vice) bikingvicechair@amcsem.org  

  Open 

Canoe/Kayak  paddlingchair@amcsem.org  
  George Wey, 781-789-8005 

Canoe/Kayak (Vice) paddlingvicechair@amcsem.org 

  Betty Hinkley, 508-241-4782 
Cape Hiking   capehikingchair@amcsem.org 

  Pat Sarantis, 508-430-9965 

Cape Hiking (Vice) capehikingvicechair@amcsem.org 
  Farley Lewis, 508-775-9168  

Communications communicationschair@amcsem.org 

  Cheryl Lathrop, 508-668-4698 
Comms. (Vice) communicationsvicechair@amcsem.org  

  Open 

Conservation  conservationchair@amcsem.org 
  Maureen Kelly, 508-224-9188 

Conservation (Vice) conservationvicechair@amcsem.org 

 Open 
CYP Chair cypcoordinator@amcsem.org 

 Sally Delisa, 781-834-6851 

Education   education@amcsem.org 
  Len Ulbricht, 508-359-2250 

Education (Vice) educationvicechair@amcsem.org 

  Open 
Hiking  hikingchair@amcsem.org 

  Walt Granda, 508-971-6444 

Hiking (Vice) hikingvicechair@amcsem.org 
  Open 

Membership  membershipchair@amcsem.org 

  Jim Casey,  
Membership (Vice) membershipvicechair@amcsem.org 

  Open 

Skiing   xcskichair@amcsem.org 
  Barbara Hathaway, 508-880-7266 

Skiing (Vice) xcskivicechair@amcsem.org 

  Farley Lewis, 508-775-9168 
Trails   trailschair@amcsem.org 

  Lou Sikorsky, 508-678-3984 

Trails (Vice) trailsvicechair@amcsem.org 
  Open 

 

AD HOC COMMITTEES:  

Social Chair Jodi Jensen, 781-762-4483 

Family Events Chair Chris Pellegrini, 508-244-9203 

 

STAFF: 

Social Networking Susan Salmon (moderator) 

Webmaster webmaster@amcsem.org 
Breeze Editor communicaitonschair@amcsem.org 

 
The chapter includes ~3,500 members throughout Barnstable, Bristol, Dukes, 

Nantucket, and Plymouth counties of Massachusetts. 
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                      PHOTOGRAPH BY MIKE WOESSNER 
 

 

SEM CHAPTER HUT WEEKEND  

By Susan Salmon 

 
The annual SEM September Chapter Hut Weekend (CHW) at Cold River Camp was a great success again this 
year. We had the biggest turnout yet with 65 people attending the 4-day event. Lots of activities were planned 

for all levels of ability and interests. There was even a demonstration on how to bake using a reflector oven in 

front of a fire. The cornbread was delicious!  

  

Cold River Camp (CRC) is a volunteer -managed, family -oriented, full -service facility of the Appalachian 

Mountain Club. CRC is located within the quiet and peaceful Evans Notch Valley on Rte.  113 in Chatham, 
NH. First built as a church camp, the original buildings were purchased by the AMC in 1919 with additional 

cabins added later, and campers still share the quiet and simple times of the campõs beginnings. While many 

choose to hike within Ev ans Notch, others venture further into the nearby Presidential and Mahoosuc ranges. 

For canoeists and kayakers, the nearby Androscoggin and Saco Rivers offer daylong adventures and the quiet 

rural roads invite joggers and bikers. Guests looking for other a ctivities will find many antique shops in 
nearby towns, as well as the outlet malls and a golf course in neighboring North Conway.  

 

The 25 cabins of various sizes accommodate from 1 -6 guests. Each cabin has a kerosene lamp, bureau, 

closet, linens (summer season only) and most have fireplaces. There is a recreation hall for evening programs 

or a game of ping pong.  Youõll find a library for quiet reading and relaxation, where a woodstove provides 

warmth on chilly evenings, and a library table that offers sp ace for writing or the use of your computer.  There 
are three bathhouses, which are handicapped accessible, offering hot showers and toilets, as well as a drying 

room.  Conant Lodge, the main gathering spot of the camp, is where two delicious meals are ser ved daily. 

Early morning coffee is always available and each camper makes up his or her own lunch from a bountiful 

lunch buffet in the morning. All are welcomed on brisk mornings or cool evenings to a fire in the large, stone 

fireplace.  A teahouse, locate d along a scenic trail on the camp grounds, provides a delightful spot to read, 

paint, or enjoy a cup of tea.  
 

The camp gates opened Thursday at noon with people arriving throughout the day and evening. It was a day 

to relax, settle in, and enjoy the firs t of the daily social hours and hearty meals. A hike and a kayak trip took 

place Friday morning. A group of seven kayaked Kezar Pond in Fryeberg, ME. Although the day was overcast, 

they enjoyed the still water paddle and found a sandy beach to stop for lun ch. The sun broke through during 
lunch and they finished the trip in sunshine. Along the way, they saw a bald eagle perched in a tree and some 

trees in brilliant fall foliage. Fourteen people went on the Mount Meader hike. It was a 6.7 mile hike to the 
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sum mit at 2782õ. The first section of the hike was fairly level offering great views of the pond and mountains 

overlooking Basin Pond.  After passing Hermit Falls, the trail alternated between easy sections and some 

steeper areas until the summit was reached.  
 

 Most people arrived Friday throughout the day and everyone enjoyed the evening festivities. The social hour 

started things off with complimentary wine, beer, and soft drinks, as well as, various appetizers. After dinner 

there was a camp fire to gather r ound and an outdoor showing of the movie òA Bugõs Lifeó to watch. Others 

gathered in the lodge for friendly conversation.  

 
We were up early Saturday morning to make our lunches and eat a big breakfast. We were soon ready to 

embark on the dayõs activities. One group hiked Caribou Mountain, a 6.9 mile hike to the summit at 2840õ. 

Although the trail was wet and muddy from the rain the night before, there were great views of Kees Falls and 

the valley below. Another group hiked up South Baldface, about an 8 mil e hike to the summit at 3570õ. 

Although it was overcast and foggy, there was plenty of colorful mushrooms and foliage to take in. The 
emerald pool was also a scenic side trip off the main trail. The group wasnõt able to summit because of the 

wet, slippery conditions on the ledges but everyone enjoyed the hike and returned safely.  

 

The kayak trip took place on the Saco River from the Route 113 bridge to Canal Bridge in  

Fryeberg, ME. The seven mile paddle started under misty skies and the ten paddlers were off in a very slow 

current. There was a portage around Swan Falls after which the current picked up. Soon after the falls, they 
found a sandy beach to stop for lunch. The sun peeped in and out the rest of the paddle for a pleasant finish.  

 

The Saturday ni ght outdoor movie was òSouthboundó, a movie about a young womanõs experience hiking the 

Appalachian Trail.  

 
After another hearty breakfast Sunday morning, we cleaned up, packed up, and headed home. A vote was 

taken and once again, everyone chose to come b ack to Cold River Camp. Hope we see you there next year!  

 

  
KAYAKING  HIKING  

  
PACKING  LUNCH FOR THE DAY RELAXING IN THE LODGE  
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THREE FINISH THE FORTY - EIGHT !  

 

 

Kevin Mulligan, Leslie Carson, and Ken Jones (left) completed 

hiking their 48
th 

4000-footer of ñThe 48ò on Saturday, October 

8, 2011. Owl's Head was their final peak to summit. Congrats to 

them all! What a feat! 

 
The term Four-Thousand Footers (or "4Ks") refers to a group of forty-

eight mountains in New Hampshire at least 4,000 feet (1,219 meters) 

above sea level. To qualify a peak must also meet a more technical 

criterion of topographic prominence important in the mountaineering 

sport of peak-bagging. Most often, the term "four-thousand footers" 

refers to the White Mountains Four-Thousand-Footers List 

established (and revised from time to time) by the Appalachian 

Mountain Club.  

 

See all the photos at: 

https://picasaweb.google.com/4000foot/OwlsHeadBackpack 
 

 

  
The Dayôs Hiking Group East Branch Pemi East 

  

  
Descending the slide on the way down Overnighting at Fraconia Brook tent site 
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THOUGHTS FROM THE THREE ò48ó FINISHERSé 

 
 

KEVINôs QUEST FOR THE 48: I joined the AMC 3 years ago in order to meet some new friends 

and get back into shape.  Hiking was something I never did before, but it looked interesting and I 

wanted to give it a try.  I met Ken and Leslie on my very first hike, and I will never forget that 

weekend as we spent two nights camping in frigid conditions on Mt. Greylock.  I made it through stage 

1 hypothermia, completely exhausted myself getting to the top, and learned everything about "what not to do"  

Despite those learning experiences, I was blessed with deep friendships and I was hooked. I immediately started 

hiking in the Blue Hills and met my partner in crime, Sue Salmon.  We climbed many of those mountains 

together, and the rest is history.  For me, it was the process.   If we made it to the top, that was icing on the cake.  

Being with friends and experiencing every one of the 48 peaks for their own unique beauty is what it is all 

about.  As luck would have it, I was fortunate enough to share the last peak with those same people that I first 

started out with on Greylock that cold November day 3 years prior.  It does not get any better than that.  Thank 

you all and I look forward to new adventures.  Keep climbing! 

 

 

 

LESLIEôs QUEST FOR THE 48: At age 50 I joined AMC thinking that I would like to do some 

hiking, since none of my friends and family would hike with me. My first hike was the Appalachian 

trail in western Mass. I LOVED it and met some great people. They encouraged me to join other hikes, 

some of which were 4000 footers in the White Mtns. Once I hiked a few, people started talking about " 

the 48 4K footers". At first, I had no idea of what they were talking about, but I started adding a few dates of my 

hikes to the list in the back of the White Mountain Guide. Then in earnest, I started keeping track of what I was 

doing and decided I would give myself until the age of 60 to finish them. I usually hiked twice a month year 

round and when I became a leader, I decided to lead hikes to the mountains I hadn't climbed so I could add them 

to the list. This past winter (2011) I realized I had only a few more to go, so scheduled the hikes to finish. 

Hurricane Irene almost interfered with me completing the 48 but fortunately, several of us were able to re-

schedule for Columbus Day weekend and finally finish together. What a great accomplishment (ahead of time)! 

Now on to the New England 67 and beyond! 

 

 

 

KENôs QUEST FOR THE 48: I started my 4000 footer trek with Lafayette and Lincoln back in 1994 

with no real ambition on completing them. Friends just told me it was just the best hike ever. They 

were right and I was hooked. The problem with the NH 48 is that there are so many great summits but 

I guess that's not a problem at all. The problem is the last dozen or so are not up on a ridge, there are 

no spectacular views, and a few are just drudgery. I never felt the urge to climb them. As I would find out 

however, these last summits all had their own unique characters that I will always remember. As Father Time 

marched on and the big 60 came and went, I was encourage by Leslie and Kevin to get cracking. With Owls 

Head penciled in this September as our #48, there was no turning back. Irene pushed us into October giving me 

a little more time to finish, and the leaves were turning giving us all a little more incentive to head north. Owls 

Head was another unique opportunity, with great friends, challenging river crossings, a slide like I've never seen 

and some wonderful hiking by moonlight. A long day but an experience and view of Franconia Ridge that I will 

remember always. Thanks for the push! 
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SEMõs NEW COMMITTEE: òFamily Eventsó 
 

The Family Events Committee brings AMC families together by offering outdoor adventures suitable for adults 

and children of all ages. By participating in our events, families can learn about and enjoy regional natural 

resources, as well as meet other families who have the same interests.  

 

Our annual activities have included themed hikes, apple picking, and cookouts. Our famous Cookies and 

Eggnog hike in Borderland State Park is a favorite. This is a relatively new program for the SEM Chapter but 

we are planning to expand our list of activities.  

 

The Family Events Committee of SEM AMC is led by dedicated volunteers who keep us connected through the 

planning of trips and posting of information through our email list. Join us on one of our upcoming adventures. 

There are other families ready to share the outdoors with you! 

 

Contact:  familyeventschair@amcsem.org 

 

 

LOOK AT ALL THE FUN WEõRE HAVING! 

 

  
  

  
  


